Minutes

Faculty Senate Meeting

Sept. 7th 2012
Ferrell Hall 113
1:30 p.m.
I. Call to Order:  The Faculty Senate Meeting was called to order by Senate chair, Dr. Tim Ruhnke at 1:30 p.m.

II. Reading and Approval of Minutes:  Minutes of the last meeting were approved
III. Reading and Approval of Agenda:  The meeting Agenda was approved
IV. Comments from the Chair

a. Dr. Ruhnke began the meeting with introductions and informed the senate that President Hemphill would be joining the meeting via teleconference.   
V. Reports:

a. PRESIDENT – Dr. Hemphill joined the meeting to report via telephone.  He highlighted several points in his report:

i. Personnel 
1. Belinda Fuller has been assigned as interim director of Alumni Affairs and has already begun designing an approach and plan of communication for alumni relations.  A national search (of which Ms. Fuller is able to apply to) for the position will take place in the spring of 2013.  
2. As of Sept. 17th, Pat Schumann has begun her post as VP of University Advancement and will be working with University fundraising. 

3.  Dr. Barry Pelphrey has resigned and a national search for his former position has already begun
4. 7-8 positions that hold the interim title have begun or will begin national searches.  These positions include Director of Financial Aid, Director of Admissions, and Assoc. Director of Admissions.  This is a move away from long-term interim positions and anyone in an interim position will be encouraged to submit his/her credentials for the non-interim job.

ii. Enrollment

1. Dr. Hemphill reported that current numbers show a 7.5% increase in enrollment (610 new students).  His included 313 freshmen and 297 transfer students.  Although this shows a move in the right direction, there is still a ways to go.  He stressed that this means we need to redouble our focus on retention.

a. Questions:  What is the number of minority students? 

i. Information has not been broken down, but will pull specific number of students who self-identity.

ii. Are the numbers modified since the BOG finance committee meeting?  Dr. Hemphill had not seen the numbers from the current week yet to respond.

iii. Are exit interviews taking place?  Yes, they are happening now with Dr. Stuart in the VPAA office.

iii. Flemming Hall
1. The initial RFP went out July 24, 2012 and on Aug 7th 8 contractors attended a pre-bid meeting.  

2. The project is still on track with the bid opening at 1:30 on Sept 14th.  Dr. Hemphill expects to break ground before the end of September / early October.

a. Questions:  Is there a time limit to spend bond money?  Yes, by August 2013, 85% must be spent (we are on-track so that no penalties will occur)

b. What is the estimated completion date? No promises… Projection Fall 2014

c. Plans to rent space in gym?  There has been no discussion at this point.

iv. Degree Completion Taskforce

1. Dr. Ruhnke is chairing the taskforce who is charged with responding to a state-wide report.  He and Kelly Toledo will go to a meeting / workshop in New Orleans as part of the taskforce.  Dr. Hemphill stated that we needed a better 6 year completion rate (currently at 28%)

v. Campaign Update

1. After much consideration and discussion, Dr. Hemphill made the decision to move forward with the campaign, however it will move back to a silent phase.  When at least 60% of funds are raised, it will re-launch (24 months). With more options open to where funds will be designated.

Dr. Hemphill was unable to continue the teleconference as he was leaving to attend a meeting with alumni in Ohio.

b. PROVOST / VP of ACADEMIC AFFAIRS.  Dr. Byers submitted a written report (available on-line).  In his oral report, he highlighted a few important issues.  First, Dr. Byers discussed the process of exit interviews and re-admissions to the university.  These two important processes are in the capable hands of Dr. Ramon.  He also stressed a possible move to AP courses which could have a negative impact on early-enrollment classes.  
i. Questions: Under what catalogue should students be advised?  The edition of the catalogue in which they enter the university.

ii. Is the catalogue finished and when will it be put online?  Yes and very soon.

Dr. Byers discussed with the faculty senate the need for timelines and deadlines for publishing the catalogue online and hard-copy bulletins.  Several ideas were proposed, including giving students jump-drives with the catalogue and other relevant information when they enter the university.  A two-year catalogue (with bulletin updates) was discussed.  Dr. Byers commented that he would look into these ideas.

c. BOARD OF GOVERNORS (BOG).  The Board of Governors report by Dr. Tom Guetzloff is available on-line.  Dr. Guetzloff discussed the upcoming budget cuts and where those cuts will most likely impact the university.  He also commented on Safety staffing issues and possibly of student internships with university public safety.  
d. ACF – Full report available on line. Dr. Rich Ford presented what the AFC will be working on during the legislative session.  Two documents by the ACF were proposed for endorsement by the WVSU faculty senate:
i. Motion: WVSU endorses the ACF 2012-2013 initiatives (available on-line):  Motion made by Dr. Harris and seconded by Dr. Marresh-Minnerly.  Action Taken: Passed Unanimously 

ii. Motion: WVSU endorses ACF letter to the governor to exempt higher education from budget cuts.  Motion made by Dr. Marresh-Minnerly and seconded by Dr. Mutepa. Action taken: Passed Unanimously   
 Dr. Ford discussed the great teacher seminar and it was decided that the program would be part of FACET opportunities.  Finally, an alternate ACF rep was needed:  Dirk Johnson was elected as the alternate. 
e. GENERAL EDUCATION COMMITTEE – Will report in October meeting.
VI. Old Business:
a. Removal of Athletic Committee as a standing senate committee
i. Originally passed as a senate committee, there was no longer a need for the committee since, in accordance with NCAA rules, a presidential committee has been established.

ii. Motion: Remove the Athletic Committee as a standing Senate Committee.  Motion made by Dr. Harris and seconded by Dr. Mutepa. Action taken: Passed without objection.

b.   Constitution and By-Laws
i. Suggestions for changes pertaining to the Cultural Affairs Committee came to the senate for consideration during the last CA report.  These changes were discussed but no official vote was taken.  As per policy, after a change to C&B takes place, the committee must meet to write the language for the document.

ii. Motion: Accept changes to Cultural Affairs committee as outlined in the senate report and move to Constitution and by-laws  Action taken: Passed w/o objection  and will be revisited in October meeting 

VII. New Business:
A. Discussion of Campus Radio Station and Yellowjacket Newspaper
Dr. Barnes-Pietruszynski, Prof. Kimberly Cobb, and Prof. Sherri Shafer discussed the budget of both the student newspaper and radio.  Because these two organizations are housed within the union they are responsible for rent to the union.  Total rent for both organizations equals $17,000 / per year.  The cost leaves a huge burden on the newspaper and radio which could be spent bettering the product as opposed to paying for facilities.  It was pointed out that the rooms were also used as classrooms / labs for various classes.  When a change in room was sought (in order to alleviate the burden), each was told that they could not break the rental agreement without finding someone to take over the rent.   Provost Byers, who was not aware of the situation, made the decision that since these entities were, in fact, student learning opportunities, Academic Affairs would take over the payment of the rent and requested a meeting with the publication committee to draft language ensuring free press for both the newspaper and the radio.  He wanted it to be clear that although AA will pay for the space, the office now, and in the future, would not have editorial control
VIII. ADJOURNMENT  There being no further business or announcements, a motion to adjourn the general faculty meeting.  Motion carried.  Meeting was adjourned at 4:00 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Jeff Pietruszynski, Secretary
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